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HON. KEVIN R. HARDWICK 

ERIE COUNTY COMPTROLLER’S OFFICE 

DIVISION OF AUDIT & CONTROL 

95 FRANKLIN STREET 

BUFFALO, NEW YORK 14202 

 
October 18, 2023 
 
Erie County Legislature 
92 Franklin Street, Fourth Floor 
Buffalo, New York 14202 
 
Dear Honorable Members: 
 
In 2023, the Erie County Comptroller’s Office, Division of Audit & Control initiated a regular Monitoring 
Program of Erie County Cultural Funding Grants. The Erie County Cultural Funding program provides annual 
grants to non-profit arts and cultural organizations operating within the County. County funds are intended to 
be limited in their use to current operating expenses including salaries, program costs, fringe benefits, rents, 
utilities, office supplies, and equipment. Grant funds may not be used for or applied towards capital projects 
or physical improvements of buildings or facilities, nor as a revenue offset against accounts receivable. No 
funds received shall be used for any services provided or activities performed outside Erie County. The 
County’s Department of Environment and Planning executes contracts with organizations and is the primary 
agency charged with monitoring. 
 
Objective 
The objective of the Cultural Funding Monitoring Program is to verify that the recipients have utilized County 
funds according to the terms and conditions associated with the Erie County Cultural Funding grant process 
and the recipient’s contract with the County. In order to verify the proper use of the grant award, a number of 
agencies were selected in order to review their expenses and financial records.   
 
Scope and Methodology  
Approximately 120 different organizations receive funding annually from Erie County. The Comptroller’s 
Cultural Funding Grant Monitoring Program is intended to review organizations that received a minimum of 
$5,000 in funding during any of the three prior years. Approximately 80 agencies were identified as receiving 
$5,000 or more in grant funding.  The list of recipient organizations was split into two groups of approximately 
40 agencies. The first batch of letters announcing the commencement of a review was sent to the selected 
non-profit organizations during mid-February 2023, with a second batch scheduled to be sent in early October 
2023. The review of all agencies is expected to be completed by December 31, 2023. 
 
2023 Program 
During the interview phase, the Auditor identifies use of funding to narrow down the expenses to be verified. 
A table of agencies which meet the criteria for review along with the amount of grant awards can be found 
on the following page. 
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Monitoring Program – Phase I      Monitoring Program – Phase II 

  
 
BEST PRACTICES 
 
Over the course of the Monitoring Program, the Division of Audit found a number of problematic practices 
and questionable expense categories on a recurring basis. In order to address issues pertaining to a large 
number of organizations, certain generally applicable best practices and recommendations are included here. 
 
Alcohol 
Several organizations used or appeared to use CGF funds to obtain alcohol. While the Division of Audit does 
not recommend that CGF awards be made contingent on the absence of alcohol from events hosted by the 
organization, alcohol should not be purchased with CGF funds. The Division of Audit found dozens of alcohol 
purchases that appeared to be personal in nature and several more which likely violated NYS Alcoholic 
Beverage Control Laws. Furthermore, the NYS Comptroller has long held that alcohol is not a “lawful county 
charge”, meaning that government officials and employees may not use taxpayer funds to purchase alcohol. 
The Division of Audit sees no reason that organizations receiving taxpayer funds should be treated differently. 
 
Debit Cards 
The Division of Audit found a large quantity of small-dollar expenses made with debit cards which appeared 
personal in nature. If a debit card is used, the money is gone by the time statements are typically reviewed, 
while a credit card bill often needs to be approved and paid by the organization’s board of directors. Thus, 
the use of credit cards, particularly with smaller organizations, can provide a critical layer of expense control. 
 
Alternate Funding Sources and Segregation of Accounts 
Organizations may have several sources of governmental or philanthropic funding. One way to ensure that 
CGF funds go farthest is to tailor awards to the needs of the organization. Such an assessment would require 
applicants to provide certain financial documents covering prior years and a disclosure of current year funding 
applications. Furthermore, accounts received from Erie County should not be comingled with the other funds 
of the organization. Having source information upfront and requiring the segregation of accounts substantially 
decreases the likelihood of wasted CGF funds.  
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In addition, if an organization receives a capital improvement grant and operating fund grant those funds 
should be maintained in segregated accounts and accounted for separately as operating fund grants cannot 
be used for capital improvements.    
 
BACKGROUND  
 
Buffalo Inner City Ballet (BICB) was established in 1972. BICB is a pre-professional dance company whose 
mission is to provide professional-level dance instruction to community children, predominantly minority 
children residing in Buffalo’s low-income neighborhoods. The organization teaches classical ballet and 
contemporary dance. BICB’s Executive Director has led the organization for approximately 27 years.   
 
Buffalo Inner City Ballet received $27,000 in County Cultural Grant funding for each year being audited. 
 
FINDINGS & RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The BICB used to operate within the Tri-Main building. Prior to the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic in early 
2020, BICB moved to a new location – an old elementary school, located at 307 LeRoy Avenue.   
 
BICB currently occupies two of three floors at its current location. The third floor is occupied by a different 
tenant. The school of dance is on the first floor, as well as a snack bar, game room and mini bar.  The second 
floor has a series of different spaces, including a small café, exercise room, storage space, and small theater 
room. Parts of the second floor are still being renovated. The organization did not indicate that it had applied 
for an Erie County Capital Improvement Grant in order to facilitate the second floor renovations. The Auditor 
concluded that operating funds are used to perform those renovations. The organization applied for an Erie 
County Capital Improvement Grant in order to renovate a bathroom and plans to apply for future assistance 
in order to buy signage.  
 
The Executive Director is currently the only employee and dance instructor. BICB is otherwise staffed by 
volunteers, primarily from the ranks of former students, or subcontractors retained to complete small projects. 
The Executive Director expressed an intent to hire a full-time dance instructor in order to allow more time for 
administrative tasks but says that he has been unable to find a qualified candidate.   
 
BICB cancelled classes during the pandemic period. The Executive Director indicated that the organization 
did not hold remote classes because ballet is not an art form that can be effectively taught remotely. 
Moreover, BICB did not possess the necessary technology to hold such classes. The Executive Director 
indicated to the Auditor that the pandemic period was spent doing renovation work on the building.    
 
The organization appears to receive most of its funding from public sources such as grants and awards. The 
Executive Director indicated that BICB holds fundraising events from time to time. These events are small-
scale, and do not comprise a major portion of revenue for the organization. Based on a review of the 
organization’s tax returns for the three previous years, non-public funding ranged from 8.4% to 13.6% of their 
total revenue. The Executive Director indicated that while BICB was at the Tri-Main building, fundraising 
efforts required greater expense, and generated less revenue.   
 
Based on a review of BICB’s financial documentation, the Auditor found that the Executive Director pays 
himself in the form of draws from the organization’s bank account, at irregular intervals. The Auditor inquired 
as to the reason for this, and he indicated that it has been done this way since approximately 2001 as it saves 
the organization money on payroll taxes. The organization’s Executive Director alleged that he inquired with 
his CPA and a County representative and was told that this is an allowable practice. Concerned about the 
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propriety of the practice, the Auditor advised the Executive Director to obtain further professional tax 
clarification on this.   
 
AUDITOR’S COMMENTS  
 
During the field visit, the Auditor was provided with copies of canceled checks as substantiation for expenses 
for the years 2020, 2021 and 2022.  Most of the checks written from the organization’s account were made 
out to the Executive Director or to “cash” as reimbursements for various purchases. The Auditor requested 
copies of invoices in order to verify the expenses being paid or reimbursed. As of the date of this report, the 
Auditor has not received copies of some of the invoices and is unable to verify that these payments made to 
cash are used to cover the operating expenses.     
 
The Auditor identified payments for expenses which appeared to be personal in nature. Examples include 
payments for the director’s personal credit cards, NYS toll payments and personal cell phone payments. 
 
Despite retaining a CPA and having a board of directors, BICB does not appear to have any internal control 
procedures in place. Most critically, BICB lacks any oversight or process for approving expenses.   
 
In order to raise funds, BICB engages in other activities, such as space rental for small receptions and parties.  
The Executive Director indicated that County funding is not used to conduct these activities. Because BICB 
does not segregate County grant awards from its other funds, the Auditor was unable to verify that the 
Executive Director’s statements were accurate. The additional activities undertaken by BICB do not appear 
to be part of the organization’s mission of providing classical ballet instruction.   
 
cc: Daniel Castle, Commissioner of Environment and Planning  
 Robert Keating, Director of Budget and Management 
 


